
 

 

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

September 1, 2020 
 

The Cleveland County Board of Commissioners met in a regular session on this date, at the hour of 6:00 

p.m. at the LeGrand Center located at 1800 E. Marion St., Shelby.      

PRESENT:  Susan Allen, Chairman 

Ronnie Whetstine, Vice-Chair   

   Johnny Hutchins, Commissioner 

Doug Bridges, Commissioner 

Deb Hardin, Commissioner 

Brian Epley, County Manager 

Tim Moore, County Attorney  

Phyllis Nowlen, Clerk to the Board 

Chris Green, Tax Assessor  

Kerri Melton, Assistant County Manager 

Clifton Philbeck, Board of Elections Director 

Allison Mauney, Human Resources Director  

Scott Bowman, Maintenance Director 

Lucas Jackson, Finance Director  

Tommy McNeilly, Emergency Medical Services Director  

Carol Wilson, Library Director  

Tiffany Hansen, Health Department Director  

 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Chairman Allen called the meeting to order and Commissioner Hutchins provided the invocation and led the 

audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

AGENDA ADOPTION 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Whetstine and unanimously 

approved by the Board to, approve the agenda as presented.     

SPECIAL RECOGNITION 

GOVERNOR’S MEDALLION AWARD 

Chairman Allen recognized Nancy Abasiekong, Extension Agent for the Cleveland County Cooperative 

Extension Office, to present the Governor’s Medallion Award to Pat Farley. Mrs. Abasiekong introduced Pat 

Farley, President of the Cleveland County Extension and Community Association (ECA) and recipient of the 

Governor’s Medallion Award for Cleveland County. Several of Ms. Farley’s accomplishments include the 

numerous organizations and one-on-one care she volunteers for, cooking and delivering hot meals to those in need, 

and providing humanitarian relief and development locally and to other parts of the world. Commissioners 

congratulated Ms. Farley on her outstanding achievement and thanked her for all she does for the citizens of 

Cleveland County.  

CITIZEN RECOGNITION 

Benjamin Schaeffer, 1403 Lackey Street, Shelby – spoke about racism and the opportunities to bring 

compassion and understanding to the community. 

Dale Guffey, No Address Given – spoke in opposition of the monument and gave a brief history of the 

United Daughters of the Confederacy.  



 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 

The Clerk to the Board included the Minutes from the August 4, 2020 regular meeting, in board members 

packets.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the minutes as written. 

 

TAX COLLECTOR’S MONTHLY REPORT 

The Tax Collector provided Commissioners with the following detailed written report regarding taxes 

collected during July 2020.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

TAX ABATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTS  

 The Tax Assessor provided Commissioners with a detailed written report regarding tax abatements and 

supplements during July 2020.  The monthly grand total of tax abatements was listed as ($43,866.96) and monthly 

grand total for tax supplements was listed as $7,244.70.   

SHERIFF’S OFFICE: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #008)  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.441.4.911.00                Sherriff’s Office/FD Balance App        $5,000.00 

010.441.5.790.00       Sheriff’s Office/Donation-Contrib        $5,000.00       

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation for $5,000 in donations funds received from citizens in appreciation 

and support of the Sheriff’s Office. 



 

 

SHERIFF’S OFFICE: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #009)  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.438.4.310.00          16710-COPS     Law Enforcement Grants/Federal Govt Grants    $500,000.00 

010.438.4.409.00 Law Enforcement Grants/Local Revenues    $225,288.00 

010.438.5.121.00 Law Enforcement Grants/Salary-Wages FT    $482,932.00 

010.438.5.131.00 Law Enforcement Grants/Social Security Taxes  $29,942.00 

010.438.5.132.00 Law Enforcement Grants/Retirement    $46,852.00 

010.438.5.133.00 Law Enforcement Grants/Hospital Insurance    $132,208.00 

010.438.5.134.00 Law Enforcement Grants/Dental Insurance    $2,204.00 

010.438.5.135.00 Law Enforcement Grants/Employer 401K    $24,148.00 

010.438.5.136.00 Law Enforcement Grants/Medicare Taxes    $7,002.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation for funds received from the US Department of Justice (USDOJ) Office 

of Community Orientated Policing Services (COPS) to fund four (4) new School Resource Officers positions. The 

Grant Award is in the amount of $500,000 with a County match of $225,288 for a three-year period. The match 

will be provided by Cleveland County Schools and Pinnacle Classical Academy. 
 

BOARD OF ELECTIONS: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #010)  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.418.4.310.00                 Board of Elections/Federal Govt Grants        $146,990.00 

010.418.5.210.00                 Board of Elections/Departmental Supplies     $146,990.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation for $146,990 in grant funds received from the CARES Act Funds to be 

used to assist with the 2020 Federal Election cycle during the COVID-19 pandemic.   
 

BOARD OF ELECTIONS: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #011)  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.418.4.310.00                  Board of Elections/Federal Govt Grants   $13,040.00 

010.418.5.910.00      Board of Elections/Capital Equipment   $13,040.00      

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation for $13,040 in grant funds received from the “Help America Vote 

Act” (HAVA) funds to be used for tabulator purchase.  

 

PUBLIC SAFETY: PUBLIC SAFETY INSTALLMENT PURCHASE 

The Emergency Medical Services Department is seeking approval to enter into an Installment Financing 

Agreement to finance the acquisition and associated cost of nine new ambulances in the amount of $1,578,445.44. 

Funding will come from combining Emergency Medical Services Capital Equipment, Vehicle, and Major Repair 

departmental budget allocations. In years past, and currently; ambulances have been utilized until no longer 

capable of responding, and mileage often exceeds 200,000+ miles. Vehicle failures are frequent, and reliability of 

most of the fleet remains unpredictable at best. Cost of associated maintenance of our current fleet roughly equates 

to the cost of a new ambulance on an annual basis. Based upon review of the current ambulance fleet, its unreliable 

and unpredictable status, it is recommended that the County enter into the above specified agreement whereby 



 

 

continued uninterrupted emergency responses may continue. Current departmental funding allows the maximum of 

two new ambulances to be purchased per year, under the proposed agreement the entire fleet will be replaced, 

whereby a stabilized fleet replacement program may be instituted in the near future, with the better of the current 

apparatus placed into reserve status. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the public safety installment financing agreement. (full copy of the agreement is 

filed in the Clerk’s office).  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

REGULAR AGENDA  

CLEVELAND COUNTY MEMORIAL LIBRARY NAMING OPPORTUNITY 
 

Chairman Allen recognized Assistant County Manager Kerri Melton to present the Cleveland County 

Memorial Library naming opportunity. The County received a request from Dr. Eugene Young to rename the 

Memorial Library in honor of his mother. Dr. Young and his family have been avid supporters of the library 

through the years. The Young family would like to make a gift to the library at this time in exchange for the 



 

 

naming of the library in honor of Mrs. Eugenia Harrill Young. If approved, staff will work over the next several 

months to ensure proper signage is displayed to honor Ms. Young. 

Chairman Allen opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioners thanked the 

Young family for their continued support and the employees at the library for continuing to help make the library 

grow in a positive direction.     

ACTION:   Commissioner Bridges made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins, and 

unanimously approved by the Board, to re-name the Cleveland County Memorial Library to Eugenia Harrill 

Young Memorial Library. 

Mrs. Melton recognized Library Director Carol Wilson. Ms. Wilson will be retiring from Cleveland County 

on September 11, 2020.  She has dedicated her life to the Cleveland County Memorial Library including being an 

integral part of the Library becoming a department of Cleveland County Government in 2005.  Over the past forty-

one years, Ms. Wilson has seen the library through the era of the card catalog to the age of the worldwide web and 

online databases.  She has worked tirelessly on grant applications to ensure the Library acquired much-needed 

improvements and kept pace technologically. Each year, over one hundred fifty thousand visits are made to the 

Cleveland County Library System.  Ms. Wilson has continued to work with the community to ensure the services 

they provide offer something for everyone from diverse programming, to summer reading and technology.   

Commissioners thanked Ms. Wilson for her service and all that she has done for the library. They each took 

turns congratulating Ms. Wilson on her retirement and gave well wishes for her future endeavors. 

 COVID-19 AND CARES ACT UPDATE  

Chairman Allen called Tiffany Hansen, Health Department Director, to the podium to present a COVID-19 

update. Mrs. Hansen provided an update to the Board on Cleveland County’s COVID-19 clinical statistics and the 

plan to move forward. The following PowerPoint was presented to Commissioners.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairman Allen opened the floor to the Board for questions and comments. Commissioner Hutchins inquired 

on the progress and active studies of an available vaccine for COVID-19. Mrs. Hansen discussed several vaccines 

that are currently in the testing phase to include the pharmaceuticals Hydroxychloroquine and Remedesivir. In 

regards to participating in the testing phases for a vaccine, Mrs. Hansen advised for individuals to speak with their 

primary care physician to discuss the best options for that individual.   

Commissioner Bridges asked if there are any worries of a second wave of COVID-19. Mrs. Hansen replied 

there are concerns of a second impact, or wave, of COVID-19 re-infections. Staff and healthcare workers across 

the country are actively looking at research data however, at this time, there are many unknowns. Operationally, 

staff at the health department will continue to work through the pandemic well into 2021. The Board thanked Mrs. 

Hansen for information presented.  

Chairman Allen recognized County Manager Brian Epley to present the COVID-19 Relief Funds Update. 

The COVID-19 pandemic has impacted every operation in the organization and has affected every resident in the 

community. The CARES Act Funding, distributed by the General Assembly, has been a tremendous financial help 

during the COVID-19 pandemic for counties across North Carolina. Mr. Epley specifically made note of the small 

business recovery fund and asked the board to review the scoring criteria for approval. Mr. Epley reviewed the 

following PowerPoint to the Board.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Chairman Allen opened the floor to the Board for questions or comments. Commissioner Whetstine thanked 

staff for working diligently through these unprecedented times.   



 

 

 

ACTION:   Commissioner Whetstine made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to approve the grant criteria as presented.  

SALE OF COUNTY PROPERTY – PARCEL 3521 
 

Chairman Allen again recognized Kerri Melton, Assistant County Manager, to present the sale of county 

property of parcel 3521. Cleveland County owns parcel 3521, located at 2043 Green Oak Drive in Shelby. 

Experience Capital, LLC has offered to purchase this property for $3,500. The property’s tax value is $5,201 and 

there are no structures on the property. North Carolina General Statute § 153A-176 authorizes the County to 

dispose of property according to the procedures proscribed in Chapter 160A, Article 12 of the General Statutes. 

Under that statute, the County may “receive an offer to purchase property and advertise it for upset bids.” As the 

County currently owns parcel 3521, it is not taxable, it costs the County money to maintain the property and the 

County is held liable should anything happen on the property.  The advertisement for upset bids ran in the Shelby 

Star on Friday, August 7, 2020. No upset bids were received. The Board requested the offer on Parcel 3521 return 

to them for final consideration of approval. The following PowerPoint was presented to the Board. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Chairman Allen opened the floor to the Board for questions or comments. Commissioner Hutchins and 

Commissioner Whetstine commented on the benefits of selling County owned properties.  

ACTION:   Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to approve the sale of parcel 3521 to Experience Capital, LLC for $3,500.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

CLEVELAND COUNTY VETERAN’S ADVISORY BOARD 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, re-appoint Kenneth Ledford, Donald Schenk and Vallery McCoy to serve as members of 

this board, for a period of three-years, scheduled to conclude June 30, 2023.  

COMMISSIONER REPORTS 

Commissioner Hutchins – spoke about food distribution programs that have increased due to the COVID-

19 pandemic. He also gave an update on the progress of the various construction projects throughout the county. 

Commissioner Hardin – echoed Commissioner Hutchins comments and discussion about the various food 

pantry programs that are available in Cleveland County.  

Commissioner Bridges – reminded everyone to complete the Census if they have not done so already. He 

also spoke about the 2020 elections and advised, absentee ballots will be mailed out in the coming weeks.  

Commissioner Whetstine – attended several meetings via Zoom and commented on the upcoming election 

season.  

Chairman Allen – touched on the Health Director’s presentation and reminded everyone of the importance 

of hand washing, sanitizing surfaces and wearing their face masks.   

ADJOURN 

There being no further business to come before the Board at this time, Commissioner Hutchins made a 

motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously adopted by the Board, to adjourn the meeting. The 

next meeting of the Commission is scheduled for Tuesday, September 15, 2020 at 6:00 p.m. at the LeGrand 

Center located at 1800 East Marion St., Shelby.   

 

 

 

                                                                  ___________________________________________ 

                    Susan Allen, Chairman  

                          Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 
 
 

 

 

_____________________________________ 

      Phyllis Nowlen, Clerk to the Board  

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 


